INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 22 JUNE 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Dodd, Earp (substitute for Councillor Mrs Mallinson), Martlew, Patrick, C Rutherford and Stockdale.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting.



Councillor Boaden attended part of the meeting as an observer.

IOS.44/06
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Dodd be appointed Vice Chairman of this Committee for Municipal Year 2006/07.

It was further moved and seconded that Councillor C Rutherford be appointed Vice Chairman of this Committee for Municipal Year 2006/07.

Following a vote it was

RESOLVED -  That Councillor C Rutherford be appointed Vice Chairman of this Committee for Municipal Year 2006/07.

IOS.45/06
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mallinson.

Councillor Earp left the meeting at this point.

IOS.46/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in any items of business on the Agenda.

IOS.47/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 March 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meetings held on 20 April and 22 May 2006, copies of which had been circulated, were noted.

IOS.48/06
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call-in.

IOS.49/06
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.37/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June 2006 to 30 September 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee and drawing attention to the following:-

(a) KD19/06 (Environmental Improvements)

A report had been considered by the Executive on 12 June 2006 and had been scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration by this Committee at today’s meeting.

The Director of Community Services reported that the Executive had considered a report on 12 June 2006 concerning the budget of £100,000 allocated in 2006/07 for environmental enhancements.

At that meeting, the Executive had agreed to allocate £50,000 to improve back lanes, £30,000 to address parking problems in residential areas and £20,000 for additional amenity lighting.

At the Executive meeting, the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder had recommended that an additional £200,000 from Right to Buy sales be allocated to supplement the Budget for environmental enhancements in 2006/07.

The Director indicated that a report was being prepared for the Executive on 3 July 2006 with regard to options for the allocation of this additional funding, subject to the City Council agreeing to make the monies available through a supplementary estimate.

Members were pleased to note that the Executive was recommending an extra £200,000 for environmental enhancements and asked whether this would provide the scope for larger schemes to be implemented.

The Director of Community Services responded that decisions had yet to be taken regarding priorities for schemes but the potential increase in funding would enable either more schemes or larger schemes to be carried out.

The Chairman asked whether there was an opportunity for input from Ward Councillors into the prioritisation process.

The Director of Community Services replied that prioritisation would be undertaken by the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, in consultation with himself, based on the following factors:

(i) Improvements to back lanes would be based on the structural condition of the particular back lane.

(ii) Measures to improve parking facilities would be based on whether a road was on a bus route or emergency vehicles have difficulty in gaining access.

(iii)
Amenity lighting would be prioritised using information from the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

As partner Agencies would also be contributing funding, their views would also be taken into account.

The Director further reported that Ward Councillors should contact his Directorate with any problem areas in their Wards in order that they could be inspected and prioritised by Officers.

Once a prioritised list of works had been agreed by the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, the Director of Community Services would advise Ward Councillors of the works which would be undertaken in their areas.

(b) KD.20/06 (Raffles Vision)

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reported that this was a matter for the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and not this Committee as stated in the Forward Plan.

A Member considered that there were aspects of Raffles Vision that were pertinent to the work of this Committee, eg the new roads and one way system.  The Director of Community Services reported that the focus of the report to the Executive related to housing issues and as such was the responsibility of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

(c) KD.34/06 (Concessionary Fares)

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reported that the review of the Concessionary Fares Scheme would now be reported to this Committee in September 2006 after it had been in operation for five months.

Members asked that the review cover the impact of the increase in take up of passes on parking and congestion in the City Centre through people not using their cars.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder acknowledged that the 325% increase in the take up of passes was likely to have a knock on effect on car parking income and on traffic coming into the City Centre at certain times and that this would need to be addressed as part of the review.

RESOLVED – That this Committee expresses its concern that, after a period of sustained effectiveness, the Forward Plan process does not appear to have brought all the relevant reports to the Committee for this meeting.  Overview and Scrutiny Committees have increasingly come to rely upon the Forward Plan in drawing up their Agendas and Work Programmes.  As such the Committee seeks reassurance from the Chief Executive that Officers will adhere to the process and timetable for each proposal as laid out in the Forward Plan.

IOS.50/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for this Committee for 2006/07 drawing attention to the following:-

(a) Subject Review into the Work of Capita in Carlisle City Council

He drew attention to a previous suggestion that a single session Subject Review be carried out into the work of Capita in Carlisle.  He had circulated the outcome of a recent review into the work of Capita undertaken by one of the County Council’s Scrutiny Committees and sought Members’ views on whether a similar review should be conducted by the City Council at this time.

Members referred to the continuing difficulties in obtaining positive responses and appropriate remedial action from County Highways when highways problems are raised.  Whilst Members understood there was a “Highways Hotline,” the fact that certain roads were the responsibility of the County Council and others the responsibility of the City Council continued to be a source of confusion.

The Committee noted that the County’s Scrutiny Committee was to receive an update on the outcome of their Review in September 2006 and it was agreed that this Committee should not conduct a similar Review at this time.  Members asked to be kept informed of the outcome of the County’s Review when information became available later in the year.

(b)
Suggestions for Subject Reviews/Inquiries

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer requested Members to consider matters for subject reviews/inquiries in 2006/07.  To date a review of Section 106 Agreement policies had been suggested.

It was agreed that Members should inform the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer or the Chairman of any items they would wish to be considered for a Review.

(c)
Grounds Maintenance Task and Finish Group

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the outcomes from the Grounds Maintenance Task and Finish Group informal meeting on 

3 November 2005 and sought confirmation that the Committee was satisfied that this Task and Finish Group had completed its work.

The Director of Community Services reported on the outcomes of the Group as follows:-

(1)
To provide Members with maps that clarified the Streets for which the City Council, Carlisle Housing Association and the County Council has responsibility for ground maintenance matters.

The Director of Community Services reported that this had proved to be complicated.  Whilst the Council had fairly rigorous plans, it was difficult to put them in to a format which could easily be used by Members.  In addition, there were currently some areas in dispute.  At present, Members would need to contact his Officers if they had any particular queries.  He would endeavour to lodge a set of the plans in each of the Group Offices for reference purposes in the near future.

(2)
To seek reassurance from Carlisle Housing Association about current and future standards of ground maintenance.

The Director reported that Carlisle Housing Association had confirmed that their specification was similar to the Council’s specification.

(3)
To seek reassurance from the County Council about weed spraying specifications and look to improve co-ordination of weed control operations.  This matter will be pursued through the Highways Working Group.

The Director reported that the City Council sprayed weeds three times a year in Spring, Summer and September.  At present, the County Council sprayed weeds once in September with certain areas having additional sprays as necessary.  This matter had been raised at the Highways Working Group and it was understood that the County Council had no plans to change current practice.

Members were disappointed with the County’s response and asked the Director of Community Services to raise this matter again at the Highways Working Group.

(4)
Review and revise grounds maintenance standards used by the City Council as the most appropriate level for different sites/areas around the City.

The Director reported that work on this would start later in 2006 and a report would come to this Committee in due course.

Members considered that, in certain areas, the grass cutting standards were better than last year, although there were certain exceptions, e.g. a lot of complaints had been received from the Morton area.

The Director of Community Services reported that the Morton area was the responsibility of Carlisle Housing Association, although the City Council did monitor this contract.  The current situation was not ideal in that it was not always evident which body was responsible for which piece of grass.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder suggested that if Members had problems with grass cutting which was the responsibility of the Carlisle Housing Association, then they should inform the City Council’s representatives on the Board of the Carlisle Housing Association.

Members noted the outcomes of the Grounds Maintenance Task and Finish Group and agreed that it had completed its work.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the work programme be noted.

(2)  That the Director of Community Services be requested to further raise the issue of weed control at the Highways Working Group.

IOS.51/06
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07 – BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS (BVPIS) OUTTURN

The Executive had on 25 May 2006 (EX.098/06) considered a report containing details of the Council’s performance against the Best Value Performance Indicators for 2005/06.  This information had been referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment, with the outcome reported back to the Executive at a special meeting on 26 June 2006 and then  to a Special Council Meeting on 29 June 2006.

The Head of Policy and Performance presented report PPP.20/06 containing information on the Council’s performance for 2005/06 as measured by the Best Value and Local Performance Indicators for that year.  

Performance information included comparisons with the previous year (in response to comments previously made by the Committee) and trends, performance against targets, and targets for the next three years.  Target setting had been through a much more robust process this year.  In previous years, targets had sometimes been set lower than current performance.  

The Head of Policy and Performance drew Members’ attention to certain amendments to the performance indicator information and the main comments of the Community and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Members made the following observations:-

(a) It was considered that the layout of the performance indicator tables could be improved by including sub-headings for either Business Unit areas or specific areas of activity.  Colour coding of these areas was also suggested.

(b) A number of indicators highlighted a decline in tourism in Carlisle that would need to be addressed as part of the Carlisle Renaissance programme.

(c) A Member sought clarification as to the reasons for the deteriorating performance of the cremation service (LP28).

The Head of Community Services responded that the opening of cremation facilities in Dumfries had reduced the number of cremations being held in Carlisle.  He was taking steps to review costs, charges and ways of developing the service to raise more income to improve performance against this indicator.

(d) A Member considered that the information in the ‘Comments’ column did not always provide sufficient explanation for performance.  She particularly drew attention to the comments on BV84a (Kg household waste collected per head) and BV 180 relating to fossil fuel costs.

The Head of Policy and Performance undertook to include a further explanation on the amount of household waste collected (BV84a).  The Waste Services Manager confirmed that this indicator related to the total amount of waste, both household and residual, collected in Carlisle.

The Head of Policy and Performance further reported that the indicators on fossil fuel costs were old national indicators which were no longer used.  The Director of Community Services reported that a report on energy efficiency for the City Council was to be submitted to the Executive in July 2006 and this report would include new meaningful local performance indicators against which the Council’s performance in energy efficiency could be measured.  The report would be submitted to this Committee following consideration by the Executive.

(e) A Member drew attention to LP36a (Number of times a shopmobility wheelchair or scooter is used) and to the diminishing usage of the service.  Whilst Members noted that one of the reasons may be that more people have their own motorised wheelchairs, it was questioned whether the increasing popularity of shopping in the City Centre on a Sunday could be a contributory factor.  The Shopmobility Scheme only operated Monday to Saturday and not on Sundays or Bank Holidays.

The Head of Policy and Performance was not aware of any particular reasons for the relatively poor take up of the service as against the target.  With regard to the days the Scheme operates, it was pointed out that the Service was run by volunteers.

(f) The Chairman referred to Paragraph 2.1 of Report PPP.20/06 which highlighted the key areas where performance was on target or where the trend in performance was positive.  He considered that this could be misleading if the improved performance remained below the national average.

RESOLVED – That the above comments be forwarded to the Executive as this Committee’s observations on the Performance Indicator information for inclusion in the Best Value Performance Plan 2006/07.

IOS.52/06
SERVICE STANDARDS

The Head of Policy and Performance Services reported on the evidence requested at the last meeting of this Committee regarding service standards for repairs to street lighting and street furniture as follows:-

(1) Street lighting 

The street lighting performance indicator was a national indicator and became the responsibility of the County Council in 2004/05.  Whilst the City Council continued to log the information on computer, it was not easy to calculate the figures retrospectively.  The indicator had been retained as a service standard because of the importance of street lighting to local people.

The Highways Services Manager was confident that the response times were being achieved and that the repair system was working effectively.  Service standard data for 2006/07 was once again being collated so that proof could be provided in the future.

The Committee noted the above comments and confirmed that, under the circumstances, it did not wish for retrospective information on this service standard to be collated.

The Highways Services Manager reported that Officers currently performed fortnightly street light inspections in winter and monthly inspections in summer.  It was the responsibility of the County Council to fix lights on main roads.  The performance target for fixing lights ran from when the Council first became aware of a problem.  The Directorate relied upon Members and the public supplementing the Officer inspections by reporting instances of street lights not working.

Members considered that they could raise this issue at meetings of Tenants and Residents Associations and Neighbourhood Forums to encourage people to report broken street lights.

(2) Damaged street furniture

All reported damaged street furniture which could be potentially dangerous was inspected and repaired, or made safe, within 24 hours.  This was important from the point of view of defending potential insurance claims.  The City Council kept records of all reports and repairs but, as with street lighting, the data had not been collated to produce a composite report on performance.  For 2006/07, a database would be used to prove the standard being achieved but the Council’s very good insurance claim records suggested that the system for doing repairs was working.

Whilst a Member considered that it was complacent to rely on a good insurance claim record, the Highways Services Manager was satisfied that, if a danger was reported, it was inspected and fixed within 24 hours.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the information on service standards in relation to street lighting and damaged street furniture be noted.

(2)
That Officers be not be required to collect retrospective performance data on these issues.

IOS.53/06
DEALING WITH ABANDONED VEHICLES

The Director of Community Services submitted report CS.31/06 updating the Committee on a range of issues associated with dealing with abandoned vehicles as follows:-

(a) Removal of abandoned vehicles

A detailed list of the number of vehicles dealt with was submitted, together with performance indicator information for 2005/06.  There was a need to ensure that investigations were able to be carried out during periods when the Abandoned Vehicles Co-ordinator was unavailable on annual leave, etc.  Action was being taken to provide back up staff, subject to funding being carried forward from 2005/06.

The Chairman asked whether the City Council’s performance was compared to other Local Authorities.

The Highways Services Manager reported that, whilst the scheme was modelled on best practice in other Local Authorities, a comparison of performance was not undertaken at present.

(b) County Council Contract

A contract between the City Council and Cumbria County Council for the storage and disposal of abandoned vehicles was now in place.  For each abandoned vehicle removed by the City Council, the County Council pay £46 and this was expected to raise approximately £7,774 in 2006/07.

(c) Free vehicle disposal

The City Council now offered a free vehicle disposal service to residents and this had been advertised on a number of occasions in the Carlisle Focus magazine and the News and Star.  This initiative had initially been funded by the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership as part of an arson reduction initiative.  For 2006/07 and subsequent years, it was hoped that income from the City Council’s range of initiatives would fund these costs.

Members asked that Officers look to ensure that the free vehicle collection scheme continued to be widely advertised.

(d)
DVLA Untaxed Vehicle Scheme

This scheme went live on 3 April 2006 and, up until 31 May 2006, over 160 reports had been received relating to abandoned, untaxed and nuisance vehicles.  Of the untaxed vehicles, 21 had been removed under the scheme with only 6 being reclaimed.

The Director further reported on the City Council’s participation in vehicle spot checks which are to be carried out on a regular basis by the Cumbria Police Traffic Unit.  The Abandoned Vehicles Co-ordinator reported that checks carried out on 21 June 2006 had revealed a number of motorists with either no tax disc, no insurance or no driving licence.  The City Council had asserted its powers to seize three unlicensed vehicles from the roads.  The City Council would continue to participate in these vehicle spot checks.

Members were supportive of the action being taken, in conjunction with the Police, to spot check vehicles and suggested that it would be useful if these checks could be undertaken at different times of the day.

(e)
Car Clear Scheme

This scheme had gone live in December 2005 but, since the launch, there had been only three vehicles recovered.  In January 2006, the City Council had been advised that this scheme would no longer be aggressively marketed within the Police.  The scheme was intended to be a joint agency scheme aimed at reducing the rising number of burnt out and abandoned vehicles in Carlisle.  From the outset, it had been agreed that the Car Clear Scheme would be a Police led initiative, funded and administered by the City Council.

Members were disappointed that the Police were no longer willing to operate the Car Clear Scheme and requested the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, in consultation with the Highways Services Manager, to invite a Senior Police Officer to a future meeting of this Committee to discuss this issue further.

(f)
Pursuing Registered Keepers
Details of action taken to pursue Registered Keepers for all costs associated with removal of their vehicles was reported.  It was proving very difficult for Bailiffs to recover these debts but Officers considered that efforts should continue to be made to pursue debtors.

(g)
Other Issues
The problem areas for abandoned vehicles in 2004 had been Melbourne Park, Petteril Valley and the rear of Willowholme.  During 2005 there had been no distinct problem areas, although Morton Park, due to its open design, has had a number of burnt out vehicles in 2006.

The Director further reported on action to be taken over the increasing number of vehicles advertised for sale on grass verges, road junctions, etc around the City.  Officers were examining whether existing street trading restrictions could be used to control the sale of individual vehicles on the highway.

Members were satisfied with the progress being made in dealing with the problem of abandoned vehicles in Carlisle and commended the work of Officers in this area.

With regard to a question as to whether the scheme was currently self-financing, the Highways Services Manager reported that the scheme required funding to operate, although new initiatives would help to provide income to offset some of the costs.  Future monitoring reports would include details of the costs of running the scheme.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report and the good progress being made in dealing with the problem of abandoned vehicles in Carlisle be noted.

(2)
That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, in consultation with the Highways Services Manager, be requested to invite a Senior Police Officer to a future meeting of this Committee to discuss the reasons why the Police are no longer prepared to participate in the Car Clear Scheme.

IOS.54/06
IMPROVING THE ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.34/06 detailing progress on developing and improving the environmental performance of the City Council.  It had previously been agreed to implement throughout the Council an environmental management system promoted by the Cumbria Business Environment Network (CBEN).  This was a local initiative supported by the City Council that helps organisations to audit and manage their environmental impacts and is encouraged through a Bronze, Silver and Gold award scheme.  The Community Services Directorate has held a CBEN Gold Award for environmental management for the past three years.

Following the recent appointment of an Environmental Performance Manager and Support Officer, resources were now available to drive forward the recommendation of developing an environmental management system.  The report outlined a strategy for implementing the initial stages of an environmental management system and would support the key priority of creating a Cleaner, Greener and Safer Carlisle.

The first CBEN award level, Bronze, starts with the adoption of an environmental policy statement done in conjunction with a series of audits which would apply to each Directorate that doesn’t currently have the CBEN award.   The aim is to achieve the Bronze Award at a 'group level' before helping other Directorates achieve their own Silver and Gold awards. 

This Committee has previously recommended that the City Council look to achieve the Silver CBEN Award for the whole Council by the end of 2007 and Gold by the end of 2008.

An Officer level Environmental Working Group has been appointed and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had agreed to champion the aim of improving the City Council's environmental performance.

An Environmental Policy Statement was submitted for the Committee’s consideration detailing the steps the City Council will take to improve environmental performance.  The Leader’s name would be added as a signatory to the Statement.

The report will be considered by the Executive on 3 July 2006 and the observations of this Committee were requested.

Members made the following comments:-

(a) Members were very supportive of the aim of improving the environmental performance of the Council and it was suggested that the first sentence in number 8 in the Policy Statement be amended to read:-

“Raise awareness and motivate staff and Members to conduct their activities in an environmentally responsible manner.”

The Director of Community Services reported that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive was taking a personal interest in this initiative by being the “Officer Champion” and the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder was also active in raising the profile of this issue through the Executive.  The implementation of measures to improve the Council’s environmental performance would involve all Directorates producing targets and action plans to ensure that progress was being made.

(b) It was suggested that number 10 in the Policy Statement be amended to read:-

“Carry out regular reviews and monitor progress of our environmental policy to enable us to strive for continual improvement.”

RESOLVED – That the above points be forwarded to the Executive as this Committee’s observations on the report.

IOS.55/06
WASTE MINIMISATION - ALTERNATE WEEK COLLECTION FEASIBILITY STUDY

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.32/06 enclosing the Executive Summary of the Feasibility Study undertaken  by the City Council’s Waste Services Section into an alternate week collection scheme for household waste.

The Executive, at its meeting on 12 June 2006, had accepted the findings of the Feasibility Study and was recommending the City Council to adopt and subsequently implement the alternate week collection option.

The Director referred to the involvement of Members of this Committee in investigating the various options for the future of household and residual waste collections in the City.  He considered that Members had played a major role in developing policy in this area.

He further reported that one of the main issues facing the City Council in implementing the scheme was explaining how it would operate to local residents, particularly given the negative publicity in the local media.  A small number of residents had written letters of complaint and these had been followed up by personal visits from members of staff.  All but one complainant now supported the scheme after it had been fully explained to them.

Members were disappointed that the County Council had decided to extend the opening hours of the Civic Amenities sites by only 2 hours, so that they would close at 6.00pm.  It was noted that the County Council were investigating sites in Kingmoor Road and Brampton Industrial Estate to see whether they would be suitable as further Civic Amenity sites.

Members also considered that a review of the way in which business waste was collected would be useful in the future, although it was recognised that priority needed to be given to the smooth introduction of the scheme for householders at present.

RESOLVED – That the Director’s report be noted.

IOS.56/06  SUSTAINABILITY WORKING GROUP

To consider the Executive’s response to a reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 20 April 2006 seeking the Executive to agree that a separate "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" should be appointed from this Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group.

The Executive, at its meeting on 12 June 2006, noted that the Sustainability Working Group was an Officer Working Group and that appointing an "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" to the Group could prejudice the ability of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to impartially scrutinise this area of the Council's work in the future.

The Executive resolved that it did not agree that an "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" should be appointed from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group for the reasons stated above.

Members considered that Councillors from this Committee had been closely involved from the outset of a number of recent initiatives, the alternate weekly waste collection proposals being a prime example.  There was also Councillor representation on working groups for the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership and the Carlisle Renaissance programme.

RESOLVED – That this Committee is very disappointed and surprised with the Executive’s decision not to allow a representative from this Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group.  Overview and Scrutiny Members working in this way in policy development is considered best practice, similar mechanisms have worked extremely well with the development of the alternate weekly waste collection policy.

This Committee does not believe that an individual Member working in this way would prejudice the Committee’s ability to scrutinise any policies which might emerge.  Committee Members have considerable experience and expertise in this area and ask once again that the Committee be allowed to nominate a Member to sit on this Group.

This Committee further considers that the relevant Executive Portfolio Holder should also serve as a Member of the Group.

IOS.57/06
JOINT COUNTY SCRUTINY OF THE CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP

The Committee was requested to nominate a Member of the Committee to serve on the Joint County Scrutiny of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.  Councillor Allison was currently the Member so nominated.

RESOLVED – That Councillor Allison continue to represent the Committee on the Joint County Scrutiny of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.

(The meeting ended at 12.15 pm)

